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Decision of Administrative Law Judge: Reversed.

OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed December 3, 2012.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant proved he was entitled to

additional temporary total disability benefits, and that the

issue of the claimant’s entitlement to permanent disability

benefits should be “held in abeyance.”  After reviewing the

entire record de novo, the Full Commission finds that the

claimant did not prove he was entitled to additional
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temporary total disability benefits.  We find that the

claimant did not prove he sustained a permanent anatomical

impairment as a result of his compensable injury.    

I.  HISTORY

Charles Rodney Bouland, now age 45, testified that he

underwent low back surgery in 2007.  The record indicates

that Mr. Bouland became employed with Erwin Keith, Inc. in

September 2009.  The claimant testified that he worked for

the respondents in granary maintenance.  The parties have

stipulated that the claimant sustained a compensable injury

on November 2, 2009.  The claimant testified that he

sustained an accidental injury to his back on that date:  “I

was lifting a conveyor, and I had a sharp pain go down my

back, down my right buttock, and my right leg.”  A CT of the

claimant’s lumbar spine was taken on December 14, 2009, with

the following impression:

1.  Small HNP on the right at L5-S1 with some
posterior displacement of the right S1 nerve root
possible.  This could all represent epidural
fibrosis, however.
2.  Broad-based disc protrusion at L4-5 consistent
with a broad-based bulge.  Ligamentous thickening. 
This is producing some mild narrowing of the canal
and lateral recesses.
3.  Similar findings seen on the previous MRI from
10/16/2007 at the L4-5 level.  On the previous
study of 2007, the patient had an acute soft disc
herniation on the right side at L5-S1.
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A physician diagnosed Low Back Pain on December 14,

2009, and the claimant’s testimony indicated he was off work

beginning December 14, 2009.  The claimant was provided

physical therapy beginning December 17, 2009, and the

claimant was discharged from physical therapy on December

28, 2009.  The claimant testified that he returned to work

for the respondents on January 4, 2010.  The claimant

testified that he worked for the respondent-employer until

February 24, 2010.  The claimant testified that he was laid

off on that date.

An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine was taken on July

26, 2010, with the following impression:

1.  Prior right-sided hemilaminectomy at L5-S1. 
There is a small posterior/right paracentral disc
protrusion which may contact the right S1 nerve
root within the lateral recess.
2.  Mild loss of disc height at L3-L4 and L4-L5.  

Dr. James R. Jacobs stated on July 27, 2010, “Mr.

Bouland is unable to return to work until he is released by

his workers compensation carrier.”  Dr. Raymond S. Fergus

saw the claimant on December 2, 2010 and diagnosed “Severe

Back Spasms Tonight” and “Chronic Worsening Back Pain.”  

A pre-hearing order was filed on March 8, 2011.  The

claimant contended, among other things, that he was entitled
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to medical treatment and disability.  A hearing was held on

April 20, 2011.  The claimant testified that the respondent-

carrier was paying for his pain medication, and that the

respondents had issued him a check in the amount of $666.00. 

The claimant testified that he had been approved for Social

Security disability.    

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on July

19, 2011.  The administrative law judge found, among other

things, that the claimant was entitled to temporary total

disability benefits “for the periods December 14, 2009,

continuing through January 4, 2010, and July 26, 2010, and

continuing through the end of his healing period, a date to

be determined.”  The administrative law judge awarded

reasonably necessary medical treatment.  The Full Commission

affirmed and adopted the administrative law judge’s decision

in an opinion filed December 7, 2011.  The respondents filed

a timely notice of appeal to the Arkansas Court of Appeals.

Dr. Steven L. Cathey reported on February 9, 2012:

Mr. Bouland is a very pleasant, 43-year-old, white
male here today with his wife for an independent
medical evaluation.  The patient presents with
chronic lower back pain with radiation to both
lower extremities, right greater than left of over
2 years duration.  The patient relates the onset
of these symptoms to an occupational injury
suffered on 09/22/09.  According to the patient,
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he was working in a rice drying facility when he
and a co-worker were moving a large auger. 
Apparently, the weight of the machinery shifted
and the patient began to experience severe pain in
his lower back with radiation down the back of his
right leg.  

He was initially evaluated by Dr. James Jacobs,
who apparently is a primary care/occupational
medicine specialist.  A CT scan of the lower back
suggested operative changes related to a prior
lumbar disc procedure performed in 2007 by
Dr. Campbell in Jonesboro.  Appropriate
conservative treatment was initiated in the form
of medication and physical therapy. 
Unfortunately, the patient has not identified any
lasting benefit.  Indeed, he filed for and has
been approved for longterm disability benefits
through Social Security.

A subsequent MRI scan of his lower back obtain
(sic) in July of 2010 confirmed the operative
changes as well as epidural fibrosis at L5-S1. 

The patient says he was pain free following his
lumbar disc procedure in 2010.  

EXAMINATION: His neurological exam reflects an old
S1 radiculopathy on the right as evidence (sic) by
depressed ankle reflex.  Straight leg raising
aggravated the pain in his lower back bilaterally
at 90".  Inspection of the low back reveals a
well-healed, right paramedian scar related to
prior surgery.

The patient, his wife, and I reviewed plain lumbar
spine films obtained in July of 2007.  A
laminectomy defect is clearly visible at L5-S1 on
the right.  We also reviewed a 07/27/2010 MRI scan
of the lower back.  Operative changes are noted
at L5-S1 but without significant recurrent disc
herniation, spinal stenosis, nerve root
compression, etc.
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ASSESSMENT/PLAN: Unfortunately, Mr. Bouland is not
a candidate for additional spinal surgery or other
neurosurgical intervention.  I believe he has
reached maximal medical improvement with regard to
the occupational injury of 09/22/2009.  Although
he is entitled to a 10% permanent-partial
impairment rating of the whole person referable to
the 2007 operative procedure, there is no
impairment with regard to the 09/22/2009
occupational event.

I really do not have any other good
recommendations regarding additional treatment at
this point.  I really do not see this problem
getting any better longterm.  

The patient and his wife were satisfied with this
and he will otherwise be seen here on a p.r.n.
basis.

  
The parties stipulated that the respondents paid

temporary total disability benefits until February 9, 2012. 

The Arkansas Court of Appeals entered a Formal Order on

March 5, 2012, indicating, “Appellant’s motion to withdraw

appeal is granted.”  A Change of Physician Order was entered

on May 31, 2012: “A change of physician is hereby approved

by the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Commission for Charles

R. Bouland to change from Dr. Steven Cathey to Dr. Kenneth

Rosenzweig[.]”  

A pre-hearing order was filed on June 25, 2012.  The

claimant contended, among other things, that Dr. Cathey had

indicated he was unable to provide treatment, and that the
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claimant was entitled to a change of physician.  The

claimant contended that he continued to need treatment for

his lower back, that his healing period had not ended, and

that he was entitled to temporary total disability.  The

claimant contended that he had sustained permanent partial

disability.  The claimant contended that he was entitled to

“equitable relief on medical payments/medication/travel

reimbursements/relief from future medical/relief for current

wage loss and future wage loss.”  The respondents contended,

“The claimant reached the end of his healing period on 2-9-

12.  TTD in the amount of $24,048 has been paid.  The

claimant has no PPD from this accident.”

An administrative law judge scheduled a hearing on the

following issues: “Additional temporary total disability

(subsequent to 2/9/12); unpaid medical bills and mileage;

penalty for non-payment of medical bills and mileage

pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-802(e); permanent physical

impairment; and wage-loss benefits.”

Dr. Kenneth M. Rosenzweig examined the claimant on June

26, 2012:

Mr. Bouland is a 44-year-old seen at the request
of worker’s compensation for a change in physician
for an injury that he sustained in November of



BOULAND - G001643 8

2009.  He states that he was lifting and bending
creating his back injury.  He hurts from his
neck to his lower back with right leg numbness
that feels “half dead.”  The neck pain radiates to
the left upper extremity associated with
headaches.  He states that he has been on
medication since 2009.  He also states that he is
not going to be one of those people who get hooked
on pain pills.

He states that on the date of the injury of
November 2, 2009, he was working and picked up on
a conveyor along with his coworker to move an
object.  When he bent down and picked it up, he
had a sharp pain in his leg and back.  Physical
therapy has been helpful.  He has not had any
injections.  He did not have surgery for his
injury.

His last MRI was two years ago in 2010.  He has
been disabled as a result of this injury.  He was
having chronic back pain until last yea (sic) when
he started having neck pain as well.  He states
that he has a lot of difficulties with daily
activities including normal activities of daily
living....

The MRI dated July of 2010 revealed a previous
hemilaminectomy at L5-S1 with a right sided disk
protrusion contacting the S1 nerve root with
degenerative disk disease and collapse at the L3-
L4 and L4-L5 levels.  

Plain radiographs obtained today of the cervical
spine reveal flattening lordosis with mild
spondylosis.  The TORG ratio is diminished.  There
is no significant disk space collapse and no
significant endplate changes.  There is no
evidence of fractures or spondylolisthesis.  The
lumbar spine revealed normal lordosis with
degenerative disc changes with collapse at the L5-
S1 level, endplate hypertrophy with spurring, and
a previous laminectomy at L5 on the right. 
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IMPRESSION:
Chronic back pain from an alleged lifting injury
with postsurgical changes and a persistent disk
herniation that may be the source of his radicular
component.

PLAN/RECOMMENDATIONS:
1.  A trial of antiinflammatories and muscle
relaxers with gapapentin was prescribed with
Mobic, Zanaflex, and Neurontin.
2.  Physical therapy to restore flexibility and
function was prescribed.
3.  Updated diagnostics with and without contrast
will be obtained to determine his current status.
4.  It is unclear if Mr. Bouland is a candidate
for further intervention.  It is unclear if this
office can offer him ongoing treatment to improve
his outcome.  If he requires chronic pain
management then this should be done elsewhere
under contract.  If he is anxious to try
intervention and is motivated to improve his
outcome with nonsurgical modalities then updated
diagnostics and his response to medication may
determine his prognosis.

The claimant testified that Dr. Rosenzweig had not

scheduled a follow-up appointment.  

The record contains correspondence from the claimant’s

representative dated August 22, 2012: “Enclosed is

Claimant’s request for mileage to Arkansas workers’

Compensation Commission as a copy send (sic) to Ryburn Law

Firm to [be] submitted for payment in claim G001643; To be

place (sic) as an exhibit for hearing September 14, 2012, at

10:00 A.M., in Forest (sic) City, Arkansas.”    
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A hearing was held on September 14, 2012.  The

respondents’ attorney stated at that time that the

claimant’s August 22, 2012 mileage request had been approved

for payment on August 29, 2012.    The claimant’s

representative stated, “We are stipulating that the mileage

has been paid up until the mileage of going to Dr.

Rosenzweig hasn’t been paid.  We’re stipulating that there’s

medical been paid up to 9/5/12, and we think that is all the

medical at this time that’s due, but I don’t have a

confirmation from the hospital saying that, you know, that

we’ve been paid in full of all, but as far as we know at the

moment, the insurance company’s paid the medical at this

time and we’re stipulating to that fact....my understanding

is when they went to Dr. Rosenzweig that’s the only mileage

that has not been paid.”  The claimant’s testimony indicated

that he had received a check for mileage on September 11,

2012.      

The claimant testified regarding his physical

condition, “I’m worse than I was the last time I was here. 

My - I still have the back pain, but the problem I have now

is I’m losing all the function in my right leg.”  The

claimant’s testimony indicated that Dr. Rosenzweig had
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prescribed Tramadol for pain, a muscle relaxer, and a

steroid.  The claimant testified that he believed the

respondents had paid for his prescription medication.  The

claimant testified that he would like to undergo additional

physical therapy.     

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on

December 3, 2012.  The administrative law judge found, among

other things, that the respondents were liable for a 36%

statutory penalty for “willful” non-payment of medical

prescriptions and mileage.  The administrative law judge

awarded the claimant additional temporary total disability

benefits beginning February 9, 2012.  The administrative law

judge determined that “The issues of permanency and wage

loss are premature, and will be held in abeyance.”  

The respondents appeal to the Full Commission.  The

respondents state in their brief, “The issues on appeal are

whether the Claimant is entitled to any additional temporary

total disability and whether the Claimant has any permanent

impairment.”  

  II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Temporary Disability
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Temporary total disability is that period within the

healing period in which the employee suffers a total

incapacity to earn wages.  Ark. State Hwy. Dept. v.

Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981).  “Healing

period” means “that period for healing of an injury

resulting from an accident.”  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(12)(Repl. 2002).  The healing period is that period for

healing of the injury which continues until the employee is

as far restored as the permanent character of the injury

will permit.  Arkansas Highway & Transp. Dep’t v.

McWilliams, 41 Ark. App. 1, 846 S.W.2d 670 (1993).  If the

underlying condition causing the disability has become more

stable and nothing further in the way of treatment will

improve that condition, the healing period has ended.  Id. 

The healing period has not ended so long as treatment is

administered for the healing and alleviation of the

condition.  J.A. Riggs Tractor Co. v. Etzkorn, 30 Ark. App.

200, 785 S.W.2d 51 (1990).  The determination of when the

healing period has ended is a question of fact for the

Commission.  Mad Butcher, Inc. v. Parker, 4 Ark. App. 124,

628 S.W.2d 582 (1982).
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In the present matter, an administrative law judge

found that the claimant was entitled to temporary total

disability benefits “commencing December 14, 2009, through

January 4, 2010, and July 26, 2010, continuing through the

end of his healing period, a date to be determined.”  The

Full Commission finds that the claimant did not prove he was

entitled to temporary total disability benefits after

February 9, 2012.  

The claimant previously underwent low back surgery in

2007.  The claimant became employed with the respondent-

employer in 2009, and the parties have stipulated that the

claimant sustained a compensable injury on November 2, 2009. 

The claimant testified that he felt a sharp pain in his

back, right buttock, and right leg as the result of lifting

a conveyor.  A CT of the claimant’s lumbar spine on December

14, 2009 showed findings similar to an MRI taken in 2007. 

It was specifically noted that an L5-S1 disc herniation had

been present since 2007.  A physician diagnosed “Low Back

Pain” on December 14, 2009, and the claimant was off work

beginning February 24, 2010.  An MRI of the claimant’s

lumbar spine in July 2010 showed abnormalities including a
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“prior right-sided hemilaminectomy at L5-S1.”  Dr. Jacobs

took the claimant off work beginning July 27, 2010.  

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on July

19, 2011.  The administrative law judge found that the

claimant proved he was entitled to temporary total

disability benefits “for the periods “December 14, 2009,

continuing through January 4, 2010, and July 26, 2010, and

continuing through the end of his healing period, a date to

be determined.”  The Full Commission affirmed and adopted

the administrative law judge’s decision.  The respondents

appealed to the Arkansas Court of Appeals but subsequently

withdrew their appeal.

Dr. Cathey examined the claimant on February 9, 2012

and reviewed the claimant’s history of injury.  Dr. Cathey

reviewed the claimant’s 2007 lumbar spine films as well as

the diagnostic studies performed after the November 2, 2009

compensable injury.  Dr. Cathey reported, “Mr. Bouland is

not a candidate for additional spinal surgery or other

neurosurgical intervention.  I believe he has reached

maximal medical improvement with regard to the occupational

injury of 09/22/09....I really do not see this problem

getting any better longterm.”  The parties stipulated that
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the respondents paid temporary total disability benefits

until February 9, 2012.

It is within the Commission’s province to weigh all of

the medical evidence and to determine what is most credible. 

Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark. 94, 989 S.W.2d

151 (1999).  The Commission has the authority to accept or

reject a medical opinion and the authority to determine its

probative value.  Poulan Weed Eater v. Marshall, 79 Ark.

App. 129, 84 S.W.3d 878 (2002).  In the present matter, the

Full Commission finds that Dr. Cathey’s opinion is

corroborated by the evidence of record and is entitled to

significant probative weight.  Dr. Cathey opined that the

claimant was not a surgical candidate, and that the claimant

had reached maximum medical improvement no later than

February 9, 2012.  Although Dr. Cathey listed the claimant’s

date of injury as September 22, 2009 rather than November 2,

2009, we find that Dr. Cathey’s opinion regarding maximum

medical improvement is supported by the evidence of record. 

There are no medical opinions contradicting Dr. Cathey’s

expert opinion that the claimant had reached maximum medical

improvement, including Dr. Rosenzweig’s June 26, 2012

examination.
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The persistence of pain is not sufficient in itself to

extend an employee’s healing period.  Mad Butcher, Inc.,

supra.  Temporary total disability cannot be awarded after

the healing period has ended.  Elk Roofing Co. v. Pinson, 22

Ark. App. 191, 737 S.W.2d 661 (1987).  In the present

matter, the Full Commission finds that the claimant reached

the end of his healing period for the November 2, 2009

compensable injury no later than February 9, 2012.  The

claimant did not prove he was entitled to temporary total

disability benefits after February 9, 2012.          

B.  Anatomical Impairment

To be entitled to any wage-loss disability benefits in

excess of permanent physical impairment, a claimant must

first prove, by a preponderance of the evidence, that he

sustained permanent physical impairment as a result of a

compensable injury.  Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. v. Connell, 340

Ark. 475, 10 S.W.3d 882 (2000), citing Smith v. Gerber

Prods., 54 Ark. App. 57, 922 S.W.2d 365 (1996). 

Preponderance of the evidence means the evidence having

greater weight or convincing force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank

v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).
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In the present matter, the parties agreed to litigate

the issue of the claimant’s entitlement to permanent

physical impairment and wage-loss benefits.  The

administrative law judge determined that “The issues of

permanency and wage loss are premature, and will be held in

abeyance.”  The Full Commission reviews an administrative

law judge’s decision de novo, and it is the duty of the Full

Commission to conduct its own fact-finding independent of

that done by an administrative law judge.  Crawford v. Pace

Indus., 55 Ark. App. 60, 929 S.W.2d 727 (1996).  The Full

Commission makes its own findings in accordance with the

preponderance of the evidence.  Tyson Foods, Inc. v.

Watkins, 31 Ark. App. 230, 792 S.W.2d 348 (1990).  

The Full Commission finds that the instant claimant did

not prove by a preponderance of the evidence that he

sustained a permanent anatomical impairment as a result of

the November 2, 2009 compensable injury.  Dr. Cathey noted

that the claimant had undergone a surgical procedure to his

lumbar spine in 2007, before the 2009 compensable injury. 

Dr. Cathey opined, “Although he is entitled to a 10%

permanent-partial impairment rating of the whole person

referable to the 2007 operative procedure, there is no
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impairment with regard to the 09/22/09 occupational event

[emphasis supplied].”  We find that Dr. Cathey’s opinion is

supported by the evidence of record and is entitled to

significant probative weight.  The preponderance of evidence

does not demonstrate that the claimant sustained any

permanent anatomical impairment as a result of the November

2, 2009 compensable injury.  The claimant is therefore not

entitled to an award of wage-loss disability.  See Wal-Mart

Stores, Inc., supra.  The claimant does not contend that he

is permanently totally disabled.  See Rutherford v. Mid-

Delta Cmty. Servs., Inc., 102 Ark. App. 317, 285 S.W.3d 248

(2008).  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant did not prove he was

entitled to temporary total disability benefits after

February 9, 2012.  The claimant did not prove that he

sustained a permanent anatomical impairment as a result of

the November 2, 2009 compensable injury.  The claimant’s

claim for additional temporary total disability benefits and

for permanent partial disability benefits is denied and

dismissed.
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IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

Commissioner McKinney concurs.

CONCURRING OPINION

          I respectfully concur in the majority opinion

finding that the claimant reached maximum medical

improvement by at least February 9, 2012, and has failed to

prove entitlement to additional temporary total disability

benefits and finding that the claimant did not prove he

sustained a permanent anatomical impairment as result of his

compensable injury.  I write separately to address the

penalty awarded by the Administrative Law Judge.  This issue

was raised in respondent's Notice of Appeal; however, it was

not addressed in their brief.  Accordingly, I find that

since it was raised in the notice of appeal, this issue was

not abandoned by the respondents.  

          With regard to the penalties assessed on the

respondents for the late or non-payment of benefits, I find

that the claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of

the evidence that the respondents willfully and

intentionally failed to pay these benefits pursuant to a
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prior ruling.  Therefore, I find that the respondents should

not be assessed with said penalties pursuant to Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-802.

          When questioned on cross-examination about medical

expenses incurred by the claimant, the claimant’s wife

responded as follows:

Q. I’m looking at some of these bills
from Arcare.

A. Uh-huh. (Witness nodding head up and
down.)

Q. And I’m looking at some of the
mileage charges; for example, this is
January 24th, 2012, and it’s at ARcare
and he says, “Came here for blood
pressure check.”

A. Right, because now he has high blood
pressure.

Q. Did you turn that mileage in on this
sheet?

A. I tuned everything in that I had
mileage for, because when we went there
for blood pressure, it was for blood
pressure and for his back.

...

Q. Several of these visits to ARcare are
for blood pressure medications and one
was for stomach problem?

A. Okay.

Q. Did you turn all of those in as
mileage for workers’ compensation?
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A. Not unless it had something to do
with his back, I didn’t.

Q. Okay. I’ve got- - he also had an
anxiety problem?

A. Well, he has now because of the back
injury and him being at home and not
being able to do anything. They have him
on Lorazepam, which is not - - I mean,
it’s for anxiety I guess you might say,
yeah.

Q. It says, “anxiety disorder.” 

A. Yeah.

Q. So, it’s your opinion that these are
related to his workers’ comp injury?

A. Absolutely. He didn’t have high blood
pressure nor was he on any kind of
anxiety medicine before all this
happened after three years.

Q. Okay. And you understand that they
may have taken some of these mileage
requests out if they weren’t, in their
opinion, related?

A. I don’t know that.

          Upon the court seeking further clarification, Mrs.

Bouland responded as follows:

Q. You submitted nine hundred and
seventy-two miles, but they paid six
fifty-two, because of the reasons I’m
just telling you.

A. Right. Yeah, if they - - like I said,
I didn’t know - - I knew what I
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submitted versus what I got. I don’t
know why I didn’t get the rest.

          Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-802 provides, in relevant

part:

(d) Medical bills are payable within
thirty (30) days after receipt by the
respondent unless disputed as to the
compensability or amount.

(e) In the event the commission finds
the failure to pay any benefit is
willful and intentional, the penalty
shall be up to thirty-six percent (36%),
payable to the claimant.

          In this claim, the claimant submitted

reimbursement requests to the respondent-carrier for medical

appointments, prescriptions, and medical mileage.  As

reflected above, these requests were eventually paid, most

in a timely manner.  However, the record, to include the

testimony of Kelly Bouland, demonstrates that the

respondent-carrier failed to pay reimbursement for

appointments, prescriptions, and mileage that were

determined to be unrelated to the claimant’s 2009, lumbar

injury.  And, although the claimant’s wife testified that

certain conditions, such as the claimant’s anxiety disorder,

are related to the claimant’s compensable lumbar injury, the

claimant has failed to present any medical documentation or
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other proof to substantiate that these conditions are

related to his injury.  Furthermore, the record is devoid of

evidence that the claimant’s wife is qualified to make

medical determinations.

          It is well established that the respondent is only

responsible for medical services which are causally related

to the compensable injury.  Foster v. Kann Enterprises, 2009

Ark. App. 746, 350 S.W.2d 796 (2009).  Further, the burden

for proving that medical treatment is reasonably necessary

in connection with an injury rests upon the claimant.  See,

Efird v. Whelan Security, Inc., 2012 Ark. App. 548, ___ S.W. 

 ___ (2012).  

          The respondents were within their rights to

question the relatedness of medical services that the

claimant alleges to have received for the treatment of his

lumbar injury, to include mileage; to examine the treatment

given, to include prescriptions, and; to dispute expenses

that were deemed unrelated to the claimant’s compensable

injury.   And, while I find that some reimbursement payments

appear to have been made late, I further find that the

record fails to establish that the respondent-carrier

willfully and intentionally failed to pay such expenses in a
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timely manner.  Further, because the respondent-carrier is

entitled to challenge the reasonableness of these alleged

expenses, it cannot be penalized for failing to reimburse

for expenses that were questionable as to whether they were

connected with the treatment of the claimant’s compensable

injury, such as mileage associated with doctor’s visits

connected with the claimant’s blood pressure.  In

conclusion, the record is devoid of evidence to support a

finding that the respondent-carrier willfully disobeyed the

orders of the Commission by tendering late payment of

reimbursement for benefits to the claimant.  Rather, the

weight of the credible evidence demonstrates that any tardy

or non-payment of benefits was due to the respondent-carrier

exercising its right to dispute the relatedness and/or

amount of reimbursement requests submitted by the claimant

or on his behalf.  Therefore, the decision of the

Administrative Law Judge to award penalties should be

reversed.

                              
KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner
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Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

          After my de novo review of the entire record, I

must respectfully dissent from the majority opinion.

          It is res judicata that the claimant sustained a

compensable injury to his low back on November 2, 2009, for

which he was entitled to medical benefits and temporary

total disability benefits from December 14, 2009 to a date

yet to be determined.  The respondents stopped paying

temporary total disability benefits on February 9, 2012,

based upon the opinion of Dr. Cathey.  The claimant received

an order changing his physician to Dr. Rosenzweig, and based

upon his opinion, the claimant sought further medical

treatment and temporary total disability benefits.  The

claimant also sought the payment of some unpaid medical

bills and mileage and penalties on those amounts.

          The claimant underwent an “independent medical

evaluation” by Dr. Cathey at the direction of the

respondents on February 9, 2012.  Dr. Cathey’s report does

not indicate what, if any, medical records he reviewed for

the evaluation, other than his mention of a CT scan, 2007

films, and a 2010 MRI scan.  Dr. Cathey’s report reflects
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that he thought, quite erroneously, that the claimant’s

injury occurred on September 22, 2009.  Dr. Cathey noted a

laminectomy defect at L5-S1 in a July 2007 film and

operative changes at L5-S1 in a July 2010 MRI without

significant recurrent disc herniation, spinal stenosis, or

nerve root compression.  Dr. Cathey noted that the claimant

was not a candidate for surgery and then stated that he was

at maximum medical improvement, with no permanent anatomical

impairment for his September 22, 2009 injury.  He did not

have any additional recommendations and did not think the

claimant would get better.  An amended version of this

report was entered into evidence, with the only change being

the addition of the doctor’s comment that the claimant had

not worked since his injury.

          Dr. Rosenzweig evaluated the claimant pursuant to

a change of physician order on June 26, 2012.  He noted the

correct date of injury.  Dr. Rosenzweig observed guarding,

limited flexibility and palpable spasms in the paraspinal

muscles.   He reviewed the July 2010 MRI, and x-rays from

the date of his exam, which showed degenerative disk changes

with collapse at L5-S1, endplate hypertrophy with spurring

and a previous laminectomy at L5 on the right.  His



BOULAND - G001643 27

impression was chronic back pain from an alleged lifting

injury with post-surgical changes and a persistent

herniation that may be the source of his radicular

component.  He planned a trial of anti-inflammatory

medication, a muscle relaxer, and Neurontin, physical

therapy for flexibility and function, and updated diagnostic

exams with and without contrast.  Dr. Rosenzweig was

unwilling to give a prognosis.

          I do not credit the opinion of a physician whose

opinion is based upon significant errors of fact, such as

the date of the injury, and upon a record whose content is

unstated.  Furthermore, Dr. Cathey is a surgeon who stated

that surgery was not a choice for the claimant.  He operates

a surgical clinic.  The fact that he had nothing to offer

the claimant demonstrates his opinion that no surgery was

warranted, but it does not show that there are no other

medical options available to the claimant.

          However, Dr. Rosenzweig offered a non-surgical

approach to the claimant’s condition.  He did not use the

words “maximum medical improvement”.  Dr. Rosenzwieg did

offer active treatment in the form of physical therapy, as

well as medication, to address his muscle spasms.  Dr.
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Rosenzweig did not limit his approach to a recommendation of

pain management, but felt that a conservative approach was

warranted.

          The record before us supports a finding that, from

a surgical perspective only, the claimant is at maximum

medical improvement, but also that surgery is not the only

active treatment option available to this claimant to

improve his condition.  Therefore, he is not at maximum

medical improvement.  I would award the claimant temporary

total disability benefits from February 9, 2012 to a date

yet to be determined, as well as the diagnostic,

pharmaceutical and physical therapy recommendations made by

Dr. Rosenzweig, and further reasonable and necessary medical

treatment at his direction.  The claimant has continued

symptoms - including muscle spasms - and limitations for

which Dr. Rosenzweig’s proposed treatment can improve.

          I also find that, because the claimant has active

treatment options available to him and is still within his

healing period, the question of a permanent impairment

rating is premature.  However, if the issue was ripe, I

would assess a rating of 10%, based upon Table 75.IV.B. of

the Guides to the Evaluation of Permanent Impairment (4th
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Ed. 1993).  While the claimant’s surgical decompression

(laminectomy) is not work-related, the signs and symptoms

which the claimant currently experiences are work-related,

in that, they did not exist prior to the date of the

compensable injury, but did afterwards.  But for the

compensable injury, the claimant would not have the pain,

muscle spasms and significant flexibility limitations. 

Thus, there is a causal relationship between his current

condition and his compensable injury, and the requirement of

major cause is also satisfied.  See Parker v. Atlantic

Research Corp., 87 Ark. App. 145, 189 S.W.3d 449 (2004);

Hickman v. Kellogg, 372 Ark. 501, 277 S.W.3d 591 (2008);

Pollard v. Meridian Aggregates, 88 Ark. App. 1, 193 S.W.3d

738 (2004); and Leach v. Cooper Tire & Rubber Company, 2011

Ark. App. 571.   

          If the issue was ripe, I would also award wage-

loss benefits in the amount of at least 75%, based upon his

age, work experience, physical limitations, medications,

pain, and loss of range of motion.

          The majority opinion has failed to address the

Administrative Law Judge’s award of a 36% penalty for the

respondents’ willful non-payment of medical prescriptions
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and mileage which was ordered by the Commission.  I would

impose this penalty.

          For the foregoing reasons, I must respectfully

dissent from the majority opinion.

______________________________
PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


